NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

GOVERNING BODY 

Minutes of the meeting of the Governing Body held at 5.30 pm on 28 January 2015 at the Farm Lodge Ballymena Campus, Northern Regional College

Present
Mrs C McKinney (Chair), Professor T Scott (Principal), Mrs K Collins, 
Mrs J Eve, [by teleconference], Mr R Jay, Mr A Kennedy, Mr S McCartney, Alderman PJ McAvoy, Mrs G McConnell, Mr M Murray and Mr K Nelson.

In Attendance    Mrs B Crotty, Mrs C Moore, Dr C O’Mullan and Mr JA Hunter

UNRESERVED BUSINESS

58.1
 Apologies & Membership 

Apologies were received from Mrs I Allison, Alderman J Brown, Mr C Chan, Mr S Davidson, Dr D Lennox and Mrs A Rankin.

The Chair reported that Mr I Goldsworthy had resigned as a Governor. She thanked him for his contribution to the work of the Governing Body and its committees. The Secretary undertook to write and thank Mr Goldsworthy for his contribution to the College over the past five years.
58.2
Declaration of Interests 

There were no declarations of interests. 
58.3
Minutes of Last Meeting 

The minutes of the meeting of the Governing Body held on 19 November 2014 were approved.
58.4
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

58.5
Chairperson’s Communications

The Chair thanked Governors for coming to the meeting, which had been arranged earlier than usual on account of the adverse weather conditions.

The Chair informed the Governing Body that:

a) She had arranged individual meetings with Governors for: Tuesday 27 January (Newtownabbey Campus); Wednesday 4 February (Ballymena Campus); Thursday 5 February (Newtownabbey Campus); and Tuesday 10 February (Ballymena Campus. She advised that the Secretary would be making arrangements to reschedule the meetings originally planned for 4th February.

b) She had attended several important meetings and events since her appointment. These included meetings with DEL, the Principal, other College Chairs, Graduation Ceremonies at NRC and an evening hosted by the Minister in Parliament Buildings. 

c) Professor Scott had been invited to serve as a member of the Board of the Office of Qualifications and Examinations Regulation (Ofqual), which regulates qualifications, examinations and assessments in England and vocational qualifications in Northern Ireland. Her application in October 2014 had been discussed with Mr. Gilpin and the Vice Chair. She noted that DEL was represented in the process and that she had clarified with the Permanent Secretary that there was no conflict of interests. Professor Scott gave an overview of the position and the benefits to NRC going forward as well as to herself in her capacity as Principal. She advised governors on the time commitment included attendance at 8 Board meetings per year and casework that was scheduled mainly over the summer recess. The Chair sought approval from governors to endorse the invitation.  The Governing Body unanimously approved the appointment and congratulated Professor Scott on this prestigious appointment. It was also agreed that Professor Scott would provide updates to the governing body on the OFQUAL work as it evolved.

58.6
Principal’s Report
The Principal reported on the following developments since the last meeting:

a) Strategic Matters and Engagement with DEL. The annual meeting with the Permanent Secretary and senior DEL officials took place on 16 December 2014. The Tribal Report and the RTTCWG were discussed. DEL representatives will meet with the Principal and EMT on a monthly basis to review progress on the implementation of the recommendations of the Tribal Report. A tender for consultants is being evaluated and recruitment is underway to appoint an internal project coordinator. A project team will be finalised in February 2015. 

b) Principals’ Meeting. The six Principals had met with the Minister in the previous week to discuss the budget settlement. Professor Scott advised the Governing Body that direction would come from the Department as to how the cuts would apply across the Sector. At this time the final budget has not been confirmed and the Minister is seeking End Year Flexibility with the Departmental budget to ameliorate the impact.

c) Sector Redundancy Scheme. It has been agreed by Principals that the existing sector redundancy scheme should be applied for 2014/2015. The Principals have written to DEL seeking clarity on the funding that has been secured for public sector re-structuring.

d)  ETI Scrutiny. A team from the Inspectorate undertook a scrutiny inspection to assess Self Evaluation and Review (SER) and Quality Improvement (QIP). The team had met with Mr Jay to discuss the working of the Education Committee in relation to SER and QIP. The Team had awarded a ‘Confidence’ rating to the College. The Principal informed Governors that ETI had acknowledged the input from the Education Committee and had complimented Mr Jay, its Chairman.

e) Capital Bid. A capital bid was submitted to the Department in December to take forward the first phase of an investment in science, technology, engineering, digital arts and mathematics. The funds secured (£498k) will provide essential ICT and related capital equipment across all campuses. The Principal added that further funds would be available in due course for ICT as DEL had agreed to allow the College to make use of funds in excess of the valuation price achieved from the sale of the Antrim Campus.

f) Outline Business Case. Feedback has been received from ETI regarding the schedule of accommodation, which confirmed there was a mismatch between the schedule of accommodation and the curriculum strategy. It was imperative for the College to have its curriculum strategy in place before submitting the revised schedule to the Department. It was noted that new builds had been approved for SRC and for SWC, which had commenced the application process later than NRC. It was considered vital to have a Project Manager in place to take forward the new build; DEL had indicated willingness to support such an appointment. 

h) Staff Briefings. The Principal reported that she had undertaken a series of staff briefings across the six campuses during the week commencing 13 January 2015. She indicated that she would forward notes on the presentation to Governors.

i) Meetings & Events. The Principal has attended several meetings and events since the last meeting

58.7
Correspondence

The Governing Body noted the following documents, which had been circulated electronically in advance of the meeting:

a) Correspondence from Analytical Services, dated 16 January 2015, providing further information in relation to two statistical bulletins, which were published on 11 December 2014.

i) Further Education Activity in Northern Ireland between 2009/2010 and 2013/2014. 

ii) Essential Skills enrolments and outcomes since the start of the Essential Skills Strategy up to 2013/2014. 
 
b) Colleges NI has issued a Press Release dated 19 January 2015, welcoming the fact that the value of the Further Education sector and skills development has been recognised in the Budget. The Chair advised the Governing Body that the new CNI board would be made of up of 3 Chairs and 3 Principal (ie one nominee from each) and that it had been agreed that  she would attend CNI Board meetings as the NRC nominee and report back to GB/Principal and governors The Chair advised that she had not yet received the dates for the CNI meetings for 2015.

 
c) Correspondence from DEL, dated 13 January 2015, indicating that the membership of members of the Governing Body, nominated as NEELB representatives, would not be affected by the dissolution of the NEELB. 
58.8
Balanced Scorecard

The Governing Body received a copy of the Balanced Scorecard, which provides details of progress against targets as at 28 January 2015. Mrs Moore highlighted a number of issues arising from the following domains:

a) Student Experience. The total FLU provision is under target by 231.49. Dr O’Mullan confirmed that under-recruitment to full-time FE had contributed to the shortfall. The College had failed by a small margin to achieve its target for student satisfaction but it was anticipated that the target should be achieved by the end of year.

b) Staffing. Staff costs to income and staff costs to student related income are projected to be achieved by the year-end as is the target for absenteeism. Net staff utilisation is slightly below target but this is being addressed by the College.

c) Relationships. All targets with the exception of the target for Learner Access and Engagement are projected to be met by the year-end. 

d) Finance. Income from WBL activity is currently less than the net budget for the period by £77k but NRC is projected to achieve its target by 31 July 2015

58.9
FE College Health Check Report Issue 3 2013/2014

The Governing Body received a copy of the FE College Health Check Report Issue 3. It was noted that the Committees had received and had given consideration to the appropriate sections of the Report. During discussion reference was made to:

a) Section 2 Performance against CDP Targets. NRC has failed to meet its targets, like the majority of Colleges in the Sector, in relation to FE, HE and ES provision. Mr Jay queried whether the targets set by the Department were realistic. 

b) Section 5 Audit/Inspection Reports. NRC has achieved: an overall ETI Inspection result of ‘good’; a ‘satisfactory’ finding for FAST inspections; and QAA ‘confidence and reliance’ judgements. Reference was made to the ‘outstanding’ assessments for South West College 
The Chair considered that NRC must now focus on improving its ratings within the FE framework and also look at good practice in other colleges which might add value to that goal. It was important also to commend the areas of good practice currently in NRC.

58.10
Audit Committee

In the absence of the Chair of the Audit Committee, Professor Scott presented the minutes of the meeting held on 20 January 2015. She highlighted the following issues;

a) FE College Health Check Report Issue 3 2013/2014. The Committee received Sections 6 and 7 of the Health Check Report. Section 6 provides an Internal Audit Summary for the Sector; NRC has received an overall ‘Satisfactory’ assurance rating for 2013/2014. Noting that other colleges in the Sector had received ‘Substantial’ ratings the Chair emphasized the urgent need for the College to improve its ratings. 
b) Internal Audit Report. The Committee received a copy of the Internal Audit Review of Procurement. It was noted that the Internal Auditors have issued a ‘Satisfactory’ assurance rating. 
c) Membership of Audit Committee. The Committee noted that Mr Goldsworthy, a member of the Committee, had resigned as a Governor and there was a need for a replacement. Mrs Eve agreed to join the Committee.


58.11
Education Committee

Mr Jay presented the minutes of the meeting of the Education Committee held on 9 December 2014. He highlighted the following issues:

a) Vice-Chair Education Committee. The Committee appointed Mr K Nelson as Vice-Chair of the Education Committee.

b) Terms of Reference. The Committee forwarded revised Terms of Reference to the Governing Body for approval. It was agreed that the section relating to ‘Authority’ should be removed as the essence of the section was covered in the ‘Remit’ section. The Governing Body agreed that the Terms be approved subject to the removal of the section on ‘Authority’.

c) Student Withdrawals. A summary was provided of the 91 student withdrawals during the period 1 September to 1 November 2014. It was noted that 3 students had withdrawn due to the cost of transport and 12 had gone into employment. Mr Jay said that it was most unfortunate that the College should be penalised in terms of retention, achievement and success in respect of students who had gone into employment. The Department had been informed of this unsatisfactory situation.

d) Student Council. The Committee received a Report regarding Student Council activity. Mr Jay stressed the need for student participation and feedback at the Committee level. He indicated that a Report from the Student Council would be a standing item on the Education Committee agenda.

58.12
Finance & General Purposes Committee
Mrs Collins presented the minutes of the meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 1 December 2014. She highlighted the following issues discussed at the meeting:

a) Finance & General Purposes Committee KPIs. The Committee received a paper providing details of progress, as at 1 December 2014, in relation to Finance KPIs from the 2014/2015 Balanced Scorecard. It is anticipated that the College will meet all its targets by the year-end. 

b) Monthly Management Accounts. The Committee received the Monthly Management Accounts, including variance report, for the period up to 31 October 2014 indicating that the College has an historic cost surplus of £902k, which is £261k ahead of budget. The Bank Balance as at 31 October 2014 was £2.8 million. 
c) Estates Issues. The Committee received an update on arrangements for the disposal of the Antrim Campus including dialogue with DEL in relation to the use of funds for investment.
58.13
Staffing Committee

The Governing Body received the minutes of the meeting of the Staffing Committee held on 1 December 2014. It was noted that a number of issues had been discussed at the meeting including an update regarding work in progress by the Task Force for the implementation of the recommendations of the Salisbury Report. 
58.14
Monthly Management Accounts

The Governing Body received the Monthly Management Accounts for the period up to 31 December 2014. The Accounts indicate that the College has an historic cost surplus of £1.72k, which is £386k ahead of budget. The bank balance as at 31 December 2014 was £1.9 m.

58.15
Calendar of Meetings 2014/2015

The Governing Body received a paper regarding adjustments to meetings of the Governing Body for the remainder of the academic year. It suggested that the Governing Body should now meet on: Wednesday 25 March 2015 at 5.30 pm; Wednesday 29 April 2015 at 5.30 pm; Wednesday 27 May 2015 at 5.30 pm; and Wednesday 24 June 2015 at 5.30 pm. The Chair referred to one of the dates, 25 March 2015, which had been chosen to enable a report to be received from the Bi-lateral meeting. The Bi-lateral meeting has since been moved to 1 April 2015 and she suggested that the Governing Body meeting should revert to the original date, 11 March 2015. It was agreed that the Governing Body should meet for the remainder of the academic year on: Wednesday 11 March 2015 at 5.30 pm; Wednesday 29 April 2015 at 5.30 pm; Wednesday 27 May 2015 at 5.30 pm; and Wednesday 24 June 2015 at 5.30 pm ( see revised Calendar of Meetings attached at Appendix 1). A Governor suggested that the June meeting should be kept under review; it may be necessary to reschedule the meeting depending on the receipt of the Budget for 2015/2016

58.16
Any Other Notified Business

58.16.1 Strategic Workshop

The Governing Body noted that the Strategic Workshop would be held at Café Lamont on Wednesday 11 February 2015. The session would commence with lunch at 12.30 pm and conclude at 5.00 pm. The Principal stated that consideration would be given to the Strategic Improvement Plan and presentations would be received from the EMT regarding aspects of the Plan.

58.16.2
Higher Education Fees

The Governing Body received a paper recommending that full-time foundation degree fees should be increased to £2,500 for the academic year 2015/2016 to bring fees to a similar level to that of SERC, SWC and BMC. It was noted that the current departmental regulations requires that institutions pay a minimum bursary of 10% of the fee level to those students in receipt of full state support. The potential income provided is estimated to be £193k and the cost of the bursaries at £25k. A Governor queried whether the College would experience difficulty attracting students at higher fees. It was agreed that full-time foundation degree fees should be increased to £2,500 for the academic year 2015/2016 with bursaries of 10% of the fees. It was noted that publicity would be given to these adjustments to the fees at the forthcoming Open Days.

58.17
Next Meeting 

It was noted that the next meeting of the Governing Body is scheduled for 5.30 pm Wednesday 11 March 2015 at the Farm Lodge, Ballymena Campus.

A Strategic Workshop is scheduled for the afternoon of Wednesday 11 February 2015 at Cafe Lamont Ballymena Campus.
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